E FUND ETF SERIES OFC

(a Hong Kong public umbrella open-ended fund company with variable capital, limited liability and segregated liability between sub-fund and authorised under section 104 of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong (the "SFO"))

REPORTS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

E FUND ETF SERIES OFC

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2025

E FUND (HK) HSI ESG ENHANCED INDEX ETF (Stock Code: 3039)

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 30 JUNE 2025

(A Sub-Fund of E Fund ETF Series OFC)

CONTENTS

	Page
Report of the Custodian to the Shareholders	1
Independent Auditor's Report	2 – 6
Statement of Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders	7
Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income	8
Statement of Changes in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders	9
Statement of Cash Flows	10
Notes to the Financial Statements	11 – 31
Investment Portfolio (Unaudited)	32 – 33
Movements in Investment Portfolio (Unaudited)	34 – 36
Performance Table (Unaudited)	37
Management and Administration	38

REPORT OF THE CUSTODIAN TO THE SHAREHOLDERS

We hereby confirm that, in our opinion, E Fund ETF Series OFC (the "Company") and E Fund (HK) HSI ESG Enhanced Index ETF (the "Sub-Fund"), have in all material respects, managed the Company, in accordance with the provisions of the OFC's Instrument of Incorporation.

For the year ended 30 June 2025

• E Fund (HK) HSI ESG Enhanced Index ETF

Bank of Communications Trustee Limited (the "Custodian")

Hong Kong, 27 October 2025

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF E FUND ETF SERIES OFC (THE "COMPANY") AND E FUND (HK) HSI ESG ENHANCED INDEX ETF (THE "SUB-FUND")

(incorporated in Hong Kong with limited liability)

Report on the Audit of the Financial Statements

Opinion

What we have audited

The financial statements of E Fund ETF Series OFC (the "Company") and E Fund (HK) HSI ESG Enhanced Index ETF (the "Sub-Fund"), which are set out on pages 7 to 31, comprise:

- the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders as at 30 June 2025;
- the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income for the year then ended;
- the statement of changes in net assets attributable to shareholders for the year then ended;
- the statement of cash flows for the year then ended; and
- the notes to the financial statements, comprising material accounting policy information and other explanatory information.

Our opinion

In our opinion, the financial statements give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company and the Sub-Fund as at 30 June 2025, and of each of their financial performance and each of their cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with HKFRS Accounting Standards as issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA").

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs") as issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Independence

We are independent of the Company and the Sub-Fund in accordance with the HKICPA's Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants (the "Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF E FUND ETF SERIES OFC (THE "COMPANY") AND E FUND (HK) HSI ESG ENHANCED INDEX ETF (THE "SUB-FUND") (CONTINUED)

(incorporated in Hong Kong with limited liability)

Key Audit Matters

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

The key audit matter identified in our audit is related to the Sub-Fund's investment in financial assets at fair value through profit or loss and corresponding net gains on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss:

Key Audit Matter

Sub-Fund's investment in financial assets at fair value through profit or loss and corresponding net gains on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

The financial assets at fair value through profit or loss held by the Sub-Fund as at 30 June 2025 comprise listed equities totalled HKD625,936,546 as recognised in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders. The corresponding net gains on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss HKD235,592,313 were recognised during the year.

We focused on the existence and valuation of the financial assets at fair value through profit or loss and occurrence and accuracy of net gains on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss because the financial assets at fair value through profit or loss represented the principal element of the Sub-Fund's net assets attributable to shareholders as at 30 June 2025 and the corresponding net gains are material to profit or loss for the year then ended.

Refer to note 4 and 5 to the financial statements.

How our audit addressed the Key Audit Matter

Our approach to addressing the matter involved the following procedures, amongst others:

- Obtained an understanding of the Sub-Fund's investment process and controls through discussion with management taking into account of the Sub-Fund's investment policies and procedures as well as relevant regulations.
- Tested the existence of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss by obtaining confirmations directly from the custodian and agreeing the Sub-Fund's holdings to the confirmations.
- Tested the valuation of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss by comparing the pricing used by management to external pricing source as at 30 June 2025.
- Tested purchase and sale transactions to relevant supporting documents and recalculated the gains or losses of the relevant transactions on a sample basis.

Based on the procedures we performed, we found no material exceptions from our testing.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF E FUND ETF SERIES OFC (THE "COMPANY") AND E FUND (HK) HSI ESG ENHANCED INDEX ETF (THE "SUB-FUND") (CONTINUED)

(incorporated in Hong Kong with limited liability)

Other Information

The directors of the Company and the Sub-Fund are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises all of the information included in the annual report other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated.

If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

Responsibilities of Directors for the Financial Statements

The directors of the Company and the Sub-Fund are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRS Accounting Standards as issued by the HKICPA, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Company's and the Sub-Fund's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Company and the Sub-Fund or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

In addition, the directors are required to ensure that the financial statements of the Company and the Sub-Fund have been properly prepared in accordance with the relevant disclosure provisions of the Instrument of Incorporation of E Fund ETF Series OFC dated 30 June 2022 (the "Instrument of Incorporation"), Part 7 of the Securities and Futures (Open-ended Fund Companies) Rules ("OFC Rules"), Appendix E of the Code on Unit Trusts and Mutual Funds ("UT Code") and Chapter 9 of the Code on Open-Ended Fund Companies ("OFC Code") issued by the Hong Kong Securities and Futures Commission.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF E FUND ETF SERIES OFC (THE "COMPANY") AND E FUND (HK) HSI ESG ENHANCED INDEX ETF (THE "SUB-FUND") (CONTINUED)

(incorporated in Hong Kong with limited liability)

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. We report our opinion solely to you, as a body, in accordance with Section 153 of the OFC Rules, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements. In addition, we are required to assess whether the financial statements of the Company and the Sub-Fund have been properly prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the relevant disclosure provisions of the Instrument of Incorporation, Part 7 of the OFC Rules, Appendix E of the UT Code and Chapter 9 of the OFC Code.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's and the Sub-Fund's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Company's and the Sub-Fund's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Company and the Sub-Fund to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF E FUND ETF SERIES OFC (THE "COMPANY") AND E FUND (HK) HSI ESG ENHANCED INDEX ETF (THE "SUB-FUND") (CONTINUED)

(incorporated in Hong Kong with limited liability)

Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements (Continued)

We communicate with the directors regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the directors with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with the directors, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

Report on matters under the relevant disclosure provisions of the Instrument of Incorporation, Part 7 of the OFC Rules, Appendix E of the UT Code and Chapter 9 of the OFC Code

In our opinion, the financial statements of the Company and the Sub-Fund have been properly prepared, in all material respects, in accordance with the relevant disclosure provisions of the Instrument of Incorporation, Part 7 of the OFC Rules, Appendix E of the UT Code and Chapter 9 of the OFC Code.

The engagement partner on the audit resulting in this independent auditor's report is Ms. Hui Wing Yee (practising certificate number: P06395).

PricewaterhouseCoopers

Certified Public Accountants

Pricenete. turse Coopers

Hong Kong, 27 October 2025

STATEMENT OF NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

As at 30 June 2025

		E Fund ETF	Series OFC	E Fund (HK) HSI Index I	
		30 June 2025	30 June 2024	30 June 2025	30 June 2024
	Notes	HKD	HKD	HKD	HKD
ASSETS Financial assets at fair value					
through profit or loss	6(f)	_	_	625,936,546	563,401,824
Amount due from Manager	6(c)	_	_	14,400	14,880
Dividend receivables	0(0)	-	-	2,524,737	4,400,340
Cash and cash equivalents	6(f)	-	-	1,975,343	2,191,117
•	_				
TOTAL ASSETS	_		_	630,451,026	570,008,161
LIABILITIES					
Amount due to broker		_	_	-	1,551,718
Management fee payable	6(b)	_	_	105,825	244,601
Transaction fee payable	6(d)	-	-	17,400	22,440
Other payable		-	-	-	36,429
Withholding tax payable	11(b)	_		15,766	175,130
				120.001	2 020 219
TOTAL LIABILITIES	-			138,991	2,030,318
EQUITY					
NET ASSETS					
ATTRIBUTABLE TO					
SHAREHOLDERS	3	-	-	630,312,035	567,977,843
	-				
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND				(20.451.026	770 000 171
EQUITY	-	_	_	630,451,026	570,008,161

For and on behalf of

For and on behalf of

As Directors of E Fund ETF Series OFC

E Fund Management (Hong Kong) Co., Limited

As the Manager of the Sub-fund

STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

For the year ended 30 June 2025

For the year ended 30 June 203	25				
				E Fund (HK) HSI	ESG Enhanced
		E Fund ETF S	Series OFC	Index	ETF
		For the year	For the year	For the year	For the year
		ended 30 June	ended 30 June	ended 30 June	ended 30 June
		2025	2024	2025	2024
	Notes	HKD	HKD	HKD	HKD
INCOME					
Dividend income		-	-	21,622,296	18,681,731
Interest income on deposits	6(a)	-	-	9,501	9,818
Net foreign exchange					
gains/(losses)		-	-	887	(1,107)
Net gains/(losses) on					
financial assets at fair					
value through profit or loss	5	-	-	235,592,313	(166,325,622)
Other income		-	-	-	77,663
Reimbursement from					
Manager	6(d)	-	<u>-</u>	146,580	79,680
m				0.55 0.51 5.55	(1.45.455.005)
Total income		-	-	257,371,577	(147,477,837)
EXPENSES					
Bank charge	6(e)	-	-	(1,070)	(770)
Transaction costs on					, ,
investments	6(d), 8	-	-	(882,436)	(681,548)
Management fee	6(b)	- ,	-	(1,171,492)	(995,983)
Other operating expenses	6(d)	-	-	(158,216)	(108,755)
700 4 1				(2.212.214)	(1.707.056)
Total expenses	_	-	-	(2,213,214)	(1,787,056)
	•				
PROFIT/(LOSS) BEFORE					
TAX		-	_	255,158,363	(149,264,893)
	_	<u> </u>			
Withholding tax on					
investment income	11(b)	-	-	(679,871)	(338,651)
	· · · <u>-</u>				
PROFIT/(LOSS) AFTER					
TAX AND TOTAL					
COMPREHENSIVE					
INCOME/(LOSS) FOR THE YEAR				254 479 402	(140 602 544)
ITE IEAK	_			254,478,492	(149,603,544)

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

For the year ended 30 June 2025

For the year ended 30 Julie 2023		E Fund ETF	Series OFC	E Fund (HK) HSI Index	
	Notes	For the year ended 30 June 2025 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2024 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2025 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2024 HKD
Net assets attributable to shareholders at the beginning of the year			<u>-</u>	567,977,843	4,668,747
Issue of shares during the year - in-kind subscription - cash component and cash	7	-	-	19,957,154	684,740,562
subscription Redemption of shares during the		-	-	16,262,380	38,619,278
year - in-kind redemption - cash component and cash	7	-	-	(111,138,999)	-
redemption				(117,224,835)	(10,447,200)
Net (redeem)/issue of shares		· •	-	(192,144,300)	712,912,640
Profit/(loss) after tax and total comprehensive income/(loss) for the year				254,478,492	(149,603,544)
Net assets attributable to shareholders at the end of the year				630,312,035	567,977,843
Number of shares in issue at beginning of the year		-	<u>-</u>	234,400,000	1,600,000
Issue of shares during the year (shares) Redemption of shares during the	3	-	-	15,200,000	236,800,000
year (shares)	3	<u>-</u>	-	(72,800,000)	(4,000,000)
Number of shares in issue at end of the year		_	-	176,800,000	234,400,000
Net assets attributable to shareholders per share		_	· -	3.5651	2.4231

STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

For the year ended 30 June 2025

For the year ended 30 June 2025				
	E Fund ETF	Series OFC	E Fund (HK) HS Index	SI ESG Enhanced E ETF
	For the year ended 30 June 2025 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2024 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2025 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2024 HKD
Cash flows from operating activities	max	IIICD	IIICD	TIKD
Profit/(loss) before tax	-	-	255,158,363	(149,264,893)
Adjustment for:			(01, (00, 00, 6)	(10 (01 701)
Dividend income Interest income on bank deposits	-	-	(21,622,296) (9,501)	(18,681,731)
interest income on bank deposits	-		233,526,566	(9,818) (167,956,442)
(Income and Administration of Science				
(Increase)/decrease in financial assets at fair value through profit or loss*	_	_	(153,716,567)	125,932,491
Decrease/(increase) in amount due from	_	_	(155,710,507)	123,732,771
Manager	-	_	480	(12,720)
Decrease in amount due from Custodian	·-	-		1,181
(Decrease)/increase in amount due to broker (Decrease)/increase in management fee	-	-	(1,551,718)	1,551,718
payable	· <u>-</u>	-	(138,776)	242,944
(Decrease)/increase in transaction fee			(5.040)	20.200
payable (Decrease)/increase in other payable	-	-	(5,040) (36,429)	20,280 36,429
Cash (used in)/generated from operations			(155,448,050)	127,772,323
Dividend received, net of withholding tax	_	_	22,658,664	14,142,507
Interest received	-	-	9,501	9,818
Net cash flows generated/(used in) from				
operating activities		-	100,746,681	(26,031,794)
Cash flows from financing activities				
Proceeds from subscription of shares*	-	-	16,262,380	38,619,278
Payments on redemption of shares*		-	(117,224,835)	(10,447,200)
Net cash (used in)/ generated from financing activities	-	-	(100,962,455)	28,172,078
Not (deaness)/increase in each and each				
Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents	-	· -	(215,774)	2,140,284
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of				
the year		-	2,191,117	50,833
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	-		1,975,343	2,191,117
Analysis of balances of cash and cash				
equivalents Cash and cash equivalents		_	1,975,343	2,191,117
1			, - ,- ,-	<u> </u>

^{*} For the year ended 30 June 2025, there were non-cash in-kind subscription of HKD19,957,154 (2024: HKD 684,740,562) apart from the cash proceeds from issue of shares and non-cash in-kind redemption of HKD 111,138,999 (2024: HKDnil) apart from the cash payments on redemption of shares (Note 7).

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. GENERAL INFORMATION

E Fund ETF Series OFC (the "Company") is a public umbrella open-ended fund company with variable capital with limited liability, which was incorporated in Hong Kong under the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571) of Hong Kong (the "SFO") on 1 June 2022 with the company number OF69. The Company is constituted by way of its Instrument filed to the Companies Registry of Hong Kong on, and effective as of, 1 June 2022.

The Company is registered with the Securities and Futures Commission of Hong Kong (the "SFC") under Section 112D of the SFO. The Company is authorised as a collective investment scheme by the SFC under Section 104 of the SFO.

As at 30 June 2025, the Company has one Sub-Fund namely E Fund (HK) HSI ESG Enhanced Index ETF, which commenced trading under the stock code 3039 on the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited ("SEHK") on 10 October 2022 and falls within Chapter 8.6 of the Unit Trusts and Mutual Funds (the "SFC Code") issued by the SFC.

The Sub-Fund will adopt a full replication strategy by directly investing all, or substantially all, of the Sub-Fund's assets in securities constituting the HSI ESG Enhanced Index ("Index") in substantially the same weightings as these Index Securities have in the Index. E Fund Management (Hong Kong) Co., Limited (the "Manager") will not use a representative sampling strategy other than in exceptional circumstances. The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide investment results that, before deduction of fees and expenses, closely correspond to the performance of the Index.

As at 30 June 2025, the Sub-Fund held 73 out of 73 (2024: 70 out of 70) constituents comprising the Index in proportion to the constitution of the Index.

Under exceptional circumstances (i.e. due to restrictions, suspensions of trading, limited availability of certain Index Securities, corporate events, or as the Manager believes there is significant market mispricing or foreseeable market turbulence), where it is not feasible or not in the best interest of investors to acquire certain securities which are constituents of the Index and/or it is not cost efficient, by reference to the Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value, to use a full replication strategy, the Manager may without prior notice to shareholders, also use a representative sampling strategy to invest in the following, in its absolute discretion, and as often as the Manager believes is appropriate, in order to achieve the investment objective of the Sub-Fund by tracking the Index as closely as possible to the benefit of shareholders: (i) a representative sample whose performance is closely correlated with the Index, but whose constituents may or may not themselves be constituents of the Index; and/or (ii) other collective investment schemes (CIS). "CIS" means an exchange traded fund and/or an unlisted index tracking fund which tracks an index that has a high correlation with the Index. The Sub-Fund's ability to invest in other CIS may not exceed 10% of its Net Asset Value and the Sub-Fund will not hold more than 10% of any units issued by any single CIS; and/or (iii) financial derivative instruments (FDIs) (e.g. futures contracts) with no more than 10% of the Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value for investment and hedging purposes, where the Manager believes such investments will help the Sub-Fund achieve its investment objective and are beneficial to the Sub-Fund. In pursuing a representative sampling strategy, the Manager may cause the Sub-Fund to deviate from the Index weighting on condition that the maximum deviation from the Index weighting of any constituent will not exceed 3% or such other percentage as determined by the Manager after consultation with the SFC. If any nonconstituent of the Index is held in the portfolio, for reasons other than Index rebalancing and Index related corporate action, to enhance transparency the Manager will disclose the name and weighting of such non constituent securities and other CIS on the Manager's website immediately after the purchase and it will be reported daily until its disposal. The Sub-Fund may conduct securities lending transactions, sale and repurchase transactions and/or reverse repurchase transactions in aggregate for up to 10% of its Net Asset Value. Other than pursuing a representative sampling strategy during exceptional circumstances as disclosed above, the Manager does not intend to invest in FDIs for any purpose.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

2. SUMMARY OF MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The principal accounting policies applied in the preparation of these financial statements are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all the periods presented, unless otherwise stated.

(a) Basis of preparation

The financial statements of the Company and the Sub-Fund have been prepared in accordance with HKFRS Accounting Standards ("HKFRS"). The financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention, as modified by the revaluation of financial assets and liabilities (including derivative financial instruments) at fair value through profit or loss.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with HKFRS requires the use of certain accounting estimates. It also requires the Manager to exercise its judgment in the process of applying the Company's and the Sub-Fund's accounting policies.

Standards, amendments and interpretation to existing standards effective 1 July 2024

There are no standards, amendments to standards or interpretations that are effective for the year beginning on 1 July 2024 that have a material effect on the financial statements of the Company and the Sub-Fund.

New standards, amendments and interpretations effective after 1 July 2024 and have not been early adopted

A number of new standards, amendments to standards and interpretations are effective for annual periods beginning after 1 July 2024, and have not been early adopted in preparing these financial statements, the Company and the Sub-Fund's assessment of the impact of these new standards and amendments is set out below:

- Amendments to the Classification and Measurement of Financial Instruments Amendments to HKFRS 9 and HKFRS 7 (effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2026)
- HKFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements (effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2027)

The Company and the Sub-Fund are currently still assessing the effect of the forthcoming standard and amendments. No other new standards or amendments to standards are expected to have a material effect on the financial statements of the Company and the Sub-Fund.

(b) Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

(i) Classification

The Sub-Fund classifies their investments based on both the Sub-Fund's business model for managing those financial assets and the contractual cash flow characteristics of the financial assets. The portfolio of financial assets is managed and performance is evaluated on a fair value basis. The Sub-Fund is primarily focused on fair value information and use that information to assess the assets' performance and to make decisions. This category includes equity instruments which are acquired principally for the purpose of generating a profit from short-term fluctuations in price. Consequently, all investments are measured at fair value through profit or loss.

As such, the Sub-Fund classifies all of their investment portfolio as financial assets as fair value through profit or loss.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

2. SUMMARY OF MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(b) Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss (Continued)

(i) Classification (Continued)

The Sub-Fund's policy requires the Manager to evaluate the information about these financial assets on a fair value basis together with other related financial information.

(ii) Recognition/derecognition

Regular purchases and sales of investments are recognised on the trade date - the date on which the Sub-Fund commit to purchase or sell the investment. Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are derecognised when the rights to receive cash flows from the investments have expired or the Sub-Fund have transferred substantially all risks and rewards of ownership.

(iii) Measurement

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are initially recognised at fair value. Transaction costs are expensed in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Subsequent to initial recognition, all financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are measured at fair value. Gains and losses arising from changes in the fair value of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss are presented in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income within net changes in fair value of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss in the period in which they arise.

(iv) Fair value estimation

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The fair value of financial assets and liabilities traded in active markets (such as publicly traded securities) is based on quoted market prices at the close of trading on the reporting date. The Sub-Fund utilises the last traded market price for listed financial assets where the last traded price falls within the bid-ask spread. In circumstances where the last traded price is not within the bid-ask spread, the Manager will determine the point within the bid-ask spread that is most representative of fair value.

(v) Transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy

Transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy are deemed to have occurred at the beginning of the reporting period.

(c) Interest income

Interest income is recognised on a time-proportionate basis using the effective interest method. It includes interest income from cash and cash equivalents.

(d) Distribution to shareholders

Distributions to shareholders are recognised in the Statement of Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders when they are approved by the Manager. Distributions to shareholders are recognised as distributions in the Statement of Changes in Net Assets Attributable to Shareholders.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

2. SUMMARY OF MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(d) Distribution to shareholders (Continued)

The Manager may at its discretion distribute income to shareholders, having regard to the Sub-Fund's net income after fees and costs. The Manager may, at its discretion, pay dividend out of or effectively pay dividend out of capital. However, there is no guarantee of regular distribution nor the amount being distributed, if any. All Shares will receive distributions in the base currency only.

(e) Net change in unrealised gains or losses on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

This item includes changes in the fair value of financial assets as at fair value through profit or loss and excludes dividend income and interest expenses.

Unrealised gains and losses comprise change in the fair value of financial instruments for the year.

(f) Net realised gains or losses on disposal of financial assets

Net realised gains or losses on disposal of financial asses classified as at fair value through profit or loss are calculated using the weighted average method. They represent the difference between an instrument's average cost and disposal amount.

(g) Expenses

All expenses are accounted for an accrual basis and are charged to the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. There are no legal and professional fee incurred by the Company and Sub-Fund during the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024.

(h) Amount due to broker

Amount due to broker represent payables for securities purchased that have been contracted for but not yet delivered on the reporting date.

(i) Cash component for shares issued and redeemed

Cash component on issue represents the amount being equal to the difference between the issue price on the relevant transaction date and the value of the securities exchanged in kind for those shares.

Cash component on redemption represents the amount being equal to the difference between the redemption values on the relevant transaction date and the value of securities transferred in kind to the redeeming shareholder in respect of such shares.

(j) Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash in hand, cash at bank, demand deposits with original maturities of three months or less.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

2. SUMMARY OF MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(k) Foreign currency translation

(i) Functional and presentation currency

Items included in the financial statements are measured using the currency of the primary economic environment in which the Company and the Sub-Fund operate (the "functional currency").

The Sub-Fund invests in Hong Kong listed shares, and the performance of the Sub-Fund is measured and reported to the shareholders in Hong Kong Dollar ("HKD"). The Manager consider HKD as the currency that most faithfully represents the economic effect of the underlying transactions, events and conditions. The financial statements are presented in HKD, which is the functional and presentation currency of the Company and the Sub-Fund.

(ii) Transactions and balances

Foreign currency transactions are translated into the functional currency using the exchange rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions. Foreign currency assets and liabilities are translated into the functional currency using the exchange rate prevailing at the reporting date.

Foreign exchange gains and losses arising from translation are included in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

Foreign exchange gains and losses relating to cash and cash equivalents are presented in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income within net foreign exchange gains/(losses).

Foreign exchange gains and losses relating to the financial assets and financial liabilities carried at fair value through profit or loss are presented in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income within net losses on financial assets at fair value through profit or loss.

(l) Redeemable shares

The Sub-Fund issues redeemable shares, which are redeemable at the holder's option. These shares represent puttable financial instruments of the Sub-Fund.

The Sub-Fund classifies its puttable financial instruments as equity in accordance with HKAS 32 (Amendment), "Financial instruments: Presentation" as those puttable financial instruments meet all the following criteria:

- the puttable financial instruments entitle the holder to a pro-rata share of net assets attributable to shareholders;
- the puttable financial instruments are the most subordinated shares in issue and share features are identical;
- there are no contractual obligations to deliver cash or other financial assets other than the obligation on the issuer to repurchase; and
- the total expected cash flows from the puttable financial instruments over its life are based substantially on the profit or loss of the Sub-Fund.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

2. SUMMARY OF MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(l) Redeemable shares (Continued)

Shares are issued and redeemed at the holder's option at prices based on the Sub-Fund's net assets attributable to shareholders per share at the time of issue or redemption. The Sub-Fund's net assets attributable to shareholders per share is calculated by dividing the net assets attributable to shareholders with the total number of outstanding shares.

In accordance with the prospectus of the Sub-Fund, investment positions are valued based on the official closing price for the purpose of determining the net assets attributable to shareholders per share for subscriptions and redemptions of the Sub-Fund.

(m) Taxation

No provision for Hong Kong profits tax has been made for the Sub-Fund as the dividend income and realised gain on disposal of investment of the Sub-Fund are excluded from the charge to profits tax under Section 14, Section 26 or Section 26A of the Hong Kong Inland Revenue Ordinance.

The Sub-Fund currently incurs withholding taxes on investment income. Such income is recorded gross of withholding taxes in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income. Withholding taxes are included as taxation in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

(n) Other income

Other income represents the net gains or losses associated with the subscription and redemption of shares.

(o) Offsetting financial instruments

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount reported in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders where the Sub-Fund currently has a legally enforceable right to offset the recognised amounts and there is an intention to settle on a net basis or realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously. The legally enforceable right must not be contingent on future events and must be enforceable in the normal course of business and in the event of default, insolvency or bankruptcy of the Sub-Fund or the counterparty.

(p) Dividend income

Dividend income on equity securities is recognised on the ex-dividend date. Dividend income on equity securities where no ex-dividend date is quoted is recognised when the Sub-Fund's right to receive payment is established.

(q) Transaction costs

Transactions costs are costs incurred to acquire or dispose financial assets at fair value through profit or loss. They include fees and commissions paid to agents, brokers and dealers. Transaction costs, when incurred, are immediately recognised in the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

2. SUMMARY OF MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)

(r) Related parties

Parties are considered to be related if one party has the ability, directly or indirectly, to control the other party or exercise significant influence over the other party in making financial or operating decisions. Parties are also considered to be related if they are subject to common control or common significant influence. Related parties may be individuals or corporate entities. Details of related party transactions are disclosed in Note 6.

3. NUMBER OF SHARES IN ISSUE AND NET ASSETS ATTRIBUTABLE TO SHAREHOLDERS

The Sub-Fund's capital is represented by the shares in the Sub-Fund, and shown as "net assets attributable to shareholders" in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders. Subscriptions and redemptions of shares during the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024 are shown in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders. In order to achieve the investment objectives, the Sub-Fund endeavor to invest its capital in accordance with the investment policies as outlined in Note 4(a).

The Sub Funds' objectives and policies for managing its obligations to redeem shares are included in Note 4(g) on capital risk management and Note 4(e) on liquidity risk.

Net assets attributable to shareholders

Net assets attributable to shareholders represent an equity in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders, carried at the redemption amount that would be payable at the year end date if the shareholder exercised the right to redeem the shares in the Sub-Fund.

Movement in number of shares

	For the year ended 30 June 2025 Shares	For the year ended 30 June 2024 Shares
Number of shares in issue at the		
beginning of the year	234,400,000	1,600,000
Shares issued	15,200,000	236,800,000
Shares redeemed	(72,800,000)	(4,000,000)
Number of shares in issue at the end of the year	176,800,000	234,400,000
end of the year	170,800,000	254,400,000
	As at 30 June 2025 HKD	As at 30 June 2024 HKD
Net assets attributable to	TIKE	TIKE
shareholders per share	3.5651	2.4231

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

(a) Strategy in using financial instruments

The investment objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide investment results that, before deduction of fees and expenses, closely correspond to the performance of the relevant Index, such Sub-Fund will adopt either a full replication or a representative sampling strategy.

In order to achieve the Sub-Fund's investment objective, the Manager and the Sub-Manager intend to primarily use a full replication strategy through investing directly in the Index constituents in substantially the same weightings in which they are included in the Index.

(b) Market price risk

Market price risk is the risk that the value of a financial instrument will fluctuate due to changes in market prices, whether those changes are caused by factors specific to the individual instrument or factors affecting all instruments in the market.

The Sub-Fund is designated to track the performance of the Index, and therefore the exposures to market risk in the Sub-Fund will be substantially the same as the tracked index. The Manager manages the Sub-Fund's exposure to market risk by ensuring that the key characteristics of the portfolio, such as security weight and industry weight, are closely aligned with the characteristics of the tracked index.

As at 30 June 2025 and 2024, the overall market exposure of the Sub-Fund was as follows:

30 June 2025 Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	Fair Value HKD	% of net assets attributable to shareholders
Listed equities	625,936,546	99.31%
Total investment, at cost	554,417,447	
30 June 2024 Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	Fair Value HKD	% of net assets attributable to shareholders
Listed equities	563,401,824	99.19%
Total investment, at cost	709,171,598	

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

(b) Market price risk (Continued)

As at 30 June 2025 and 2024, the overall exposure of the Sub-Fund to sectors was as follows:

30 June 2025 Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	Fair Value HKD	% of net assets attributable to shareholders
Listed equities		
District equities		
Utilities	16,771,355	2.66%
Consumer staples	13,989,485	2.22%
Industrials	18,909,623	3.00%
Health care	13,901,602	2.20%
Information technology	46,396,613	7.35%
Communication services Real estate	116,739,268	18.51%
Consumer discretionary	24,947,666 152, 8 23,604	3.96% 24.27%
Financials	221,457,330	35.14%
1 manotats	<u> 221, 137,330</u>	<u>55.1470</u>
Total investments	625,936,546	<u>99.31%</u>
		% of net
		assets
		attributable to
20.1 2024	Fair Value	shareholders
30 June 2024	HKD	
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss		
Listed equities		
Utilities	6,162,547	1.08%
Consumer staples	9,157,926	1.61%
Industrials	11,178,886	1.97%
Health care	17,868,521	3.15%
Information technology	39,941,122	7.03%
Communication services	78,064,251	13.74%
Real estate	85,700,051	15.09%
Consumer discretionary	124,034,409	21.84%
Financials	191,294,111	<u>33.68%</u>
Total investments	<u>563,401,824</u>	<u>99.19%</u>

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

(b) Market price risk (Continued)

As at 30 June 2025 and 2024, the overall exposure of the Sub-Fund by place of operation was as follows:

% of net assets attributable to shareholders

30 June 2025

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Hong Kong

99.31%

% of net assets attributable to shareholders

30 June 2024

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Hong Kong

99.19%

As at 30 June 2025, for the Sub-Fund, if the index were to increase by 25% with all other variables held constant, this would increase the net assets attributable to shareholders value by approximately HKD156,484,137 (2024: HKD140,850,456). Conversely, if the Index were to decrease by 25%, this would decrease the net assets attributable to shareholders' value by approximately HKD156,484,137 (2024: HKD140,850,456).

(c) Currency risk

Currency risk is the risk that the value of financial instruments will fluctuate due to changes in foreign exchange rates.

The functional currency of the Sub-Fund is HKD. The Sub-Fund has assets and liabilities denominated in currencies other than HKD, its functional and presentation currency.

The Sub-Fund holds assets and liabilities mainly denominated in HKD, the functional currency of the Sub-Fund. The Manager considers the Sub-Fund is not exposed to significant currency risk and therefore no sensitivity analysis is presented.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

(d) Credit and counterparty risk

Credit risk is the risk that an issuer or counterparty will be unable or unwilling to meet a commitment that it has entered into with the Sub-Fund.

The Sub-Fund's financial assets which are potentially subject to concentrations of credit risk consist of dividend receivables, amount due from Manager, cash and cash equivalents and financial assets at fair value through profit or loss. The table below summarises the assets placed with the Custodian and the credit rating of the Custodian is at or above investment grade as at 30 June 2025 and 2024.

20 June 2025	HKD	Credit rating	Source of credit rating
30 June 2025			
Custodian Dealer & Communications Transfer	(07.011.000	4.2	14 1 1
Bank of Communications Trustee Limited*	627,911,889	A2	Moody's
30 June 2024			
Custodian			
Bank of Communications Trustee	565,592,941	A2	Moody's
Limited*			

^{*} Credit rating of its ultimate holding company, Bank of Communications Co., Ltd is used.

All transactions in investments are settled/paid for upon delivery using approved and reputable Custodian. The risk of default is considered minimal, as delivery of investments sold is only made when the Sub-Fund's Custodian has received payment. Payment is made on a purchase once the investments have been received by the Sub-Fund's Custodian. The trade will fail if either party fails to meet its obligation.

The Sub-Fund measure credit risk and expected credit losses using probability of default, exposure at default and loss given default. Manager considers both historical analysis and forward looking information in determining any expected credit loss. The Sub-Fund's financial assets subject to the ECL model within HKFRS 9 are dividends receivables, amount due from Manager and cash at bank. Manager consider the probability of default to be close to zero as the counterparties have a strong capacity to meet their contractual obligations in the near term. Applying the requirements of HKFRS 9, the expected credit loss is immaterial for the Sub-Fund and, as such, no expected credit loss has been recognised within the financial statements.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

(e) Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is defined as the risk that the Sub-Fund will encounter difficulties in meeting its obligations associated with financial liabilities that are settled by delivering cash or another financial asset. Exposure to liquidity risk arises because of the possibility that the Sub-Fund could be required to pay its liabilities or redeem its shares earlier than expected. The Sub-Fund is exposed to daily cash redemptions of its redeemable shares. Shares are redeemable at the holder's option based on the Sub-Fund's net assets attributable to shareholders per share at the time of redemption, calculated in accordance with the Sub-Fund's Trust Deed. It is the Sub-Fund's policy that the Manager monitors the Sub-Fund's liquidity position on a daily basis.

The Sub-Fund invests all of their assets in investments that are traded in active market and can be readily disposed of. The Sub-Fund's securities are considered readily realisable, as they are listed. It is the intent of the Manager to monitor the Sub-Fund's liquidity position on a daily basis.

The table below summarises the maturity profile of the Sub-Fund's financial assets and liabilities at the end of the reporting period based on contractual undiscounted cash flows in order to provide a complete view of the Sub-Fund's contractual commitments and liquidity.

As at 30 June 2025	On demand HKD	Within 1 month HKD	1 month to 3 months HKD	No stated maturity HKD	Total HKD
Financial assets					
Financial assets at fair value					
through profit or loss	-	625,936,546	-	_	625,936,546
Amount due from Manager	-	14,400	-	-	14,400
Dividend receivables	· -	2,179,460	345,277	-	2,524,737
Cash and cash equivalents	1,975,343	-	<u>-</u>	-	1,975,343
Total financial assets	1,975,343	628,130,406	345,277		630,451,026
Financial liabilities					
Management fee payable	-	105,825	-	_	105,825
Transaction fee payable	-	17,400	-	-	17,400
Withholding tax payable		7,862	7,904	-	15,766
			•		
Total financial liabilities		131,087	7,904		138,991

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

(e) Liquidity risk (Continued)

As at 30 June 2024	On demand HKD	Within 1 month HKD	1 month to 3 months HKD	No stated maturity HKD	Total HKD
Financial assets					
Financial assets at fair value					
through profit or loss	-	563,401,824	-	-	563,401,824
Amount due from Manager	-	14,880	-	-	14,880
Dividend receivables	-	3,157,963	1,242,377	-	4,400,340
Cash and cash equivalents	2,191,117	_			2,191,117
Total financial assets	2,191,117	566,574,667	1,242,377		570,008,161
Financial liabilities					
Amount due to broker	_	1,551,718	_	_	1,551,718
Management fee payable	_	244,601	_	_	244,601
Transaction fee payable	_	22,440	_		22,440
Other payable	-	36,429	-	_	36,429
Withholding tax payable	_	148,575	26,555	_	175,130
		,	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		,
Total financial liabilities		2,003,763	26,555		2,030,318

(f) Fair value estimation

The fair value of financial assets traded in active markets (such as publicly trading securities) is based on quoted market prices at the close of trading on the reporting date.

An active market is a market in which transactions for the asset or liability take place with sufficient frequency and volume to provide pricing information on an ongoing basis.

There are no financial assets and financial liabilities that are not traded in an active market as at 30 June 2025 and 2024.

A financial instrument is regarded as quoted in an active market if quoted prices are readily and regularly available from an exchange, dealer, broker, industry group, pricing service, or regulatory agency, and those prices represent actual and regularly occurring market transactions on an arm's length basis.

The carrying amount of other receivables and payables are assumed to approximate their fair values.

The Sub-Fund has classified their fair value measurements using a fair value hierarchy that reflects the significance of the inputs used in making the measurements. The fair value hierarchy has the following levels:

- Level 1: Quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities
- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (that is, as prices) or indirectly (that is, derived from prices)
- Level 3: Inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (that is, unobservable inputs)

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

(f) Fair value estimation (Continued)

The level in the fair value hierarchy within which the fair value measurement is categorised in its entirety is determined on the basis of the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. For this purpose, the significance of an input is assessed against the fair value measurement in its entirety. If a fair value measurement uses observable inputs that require significant adjustment based on unobservable inputs, that measurement is a level 3 measurement. Assessing the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement in its entirety requires judgment, considering factors specific to the asset or liability.

The determination of what constitutes 'observable' requires significant judgment by the Sub-Fund. The Sub-Fund considers observable data to be that market data that is readily available, regularly distributed or updated, reliable and verifiable, not proprietary, and provided by independent sources that are actively involved in the relevant market.

The following table analyses within the fair value hierarchy the Sub-Fund investments (by class) measured at fair value at 30 June 2025 and 2024:

30 June 2025	Quoted prices in active markets Level 1 HKD	Significant observable inputs Level 2 HKD	Significant unobservable inputs Level 3 HKD	Total HKD
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss: - Listed equity securities	625,936,546	<u>-</u>	-	625,936,546
30 June 2024				
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss: - Listed equity securities	563,401,824	-		563,401,824

Investments whose values are based on quoted market prices in active markets, and therefore classified within level 1, include actively listed equities. The Sub-Fund does not adjust the quoted price for these instruments.

Financial instruments that trade in markets that are not considered to be active but are valued based on quoted market prices, dealer quotations or alternative pricing sources supported by observable inputs are classified within level 2. As at 30 June 2025 and 2024, there is no investment in level 2 for the year ended 30 June 2025.

Investments classified within level 3 have significant unobservable inputs, as they trade infrequently. As at 30 June 2025 and 2024, the Sub-Fund did not hold any investments classified in level 3.

There is no transfer between levels for the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

4. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (CONTINUED)

(f) Fair value estimation (Continued)

Transfers between levels of the fair value hierarchy are deemed to have occurred at the beginning of the reporting period.

Assets and liabilities included in the statement of financial position, except for investments, are carried at amortized cost, their carrying values are a reasonable approximation of fair value.

There are no other assets and liabilities not at fair value but for which the fair value is disclosed.

(g) Capital risk management

The Sub-Fund's capital is represented by the net assets attributable to shareholders. The Sub-Fund's objective is to provide investment results that, before deduction of fees and expenses, closely correspond to the performance of the Index.

In order to maintain or adjust the capital structure, the Manager may:

- redeem and issue new shares in accordance with the prospectus of the Sub-Fund;
- exercise discretion when determining the amount of distributions of the Sub-Fund to the shareholders; and
- suspend the creation and redemption of shares under certain circumstances stipulated in the Instrument of Incorporation.

(h) Financial instruments by category

Financial assets

Apart from financial assets at fair value through profit or loss, all other financial assets as disclosed in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders are categorised as financial assets at amortised cost.

Financial liabilities

All the financial liabilities as disclosed in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders are categorised as "financial liabilities at amortised cost".

5. NET GAINS/(LOSSES) ON FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

	For the year ended 30 June 2025 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2024 HKD
Realised gains/(losses) on sale of investments Change in unrealised gains/(losses) in value of	18,303,440	(20,241,966)
investments	217,288,873	(146,083,656)
Net gains/(losses) on financial assets at fair		
value through profit or loss	235,592,313	(166,325,622)

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

6. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES, INCLUDING THE CUSTODIAN, THE MANAGER AND THEIR CONNECTED PERSONS

In addition to those disclosed in Note 4(d), the Sub-Fund had the following transactions with related parties and connected persons. Connected persons of the Manager and the Custodian are those as defined in the SFC Code issued by the SFC. All such transactions were entered into in the ordinary course of business and on normal commercial terms. Outstanding balances of the transactions are unsecured, interest free and there are no fixed terms. To the best of the Manager's knowledge, the Sub-Fund did not have any other transactions with their related parties, including the Custodian, the Directors, the Manager and their connected persons except for those disclosed.

For the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024, the Directors do not receive any remuneration for their services as Directors of the Company.

(a) Interest income on deposits

Interest income on deposits was earned on balances held with the Custodian and its related parties and connected persons with floating interest rate rates during the year are set out below:

	For the year ended 30 June 2025 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2024 HKD
Interest income on deposits	9,501	9,818

(b) Management fee

The Sub-Fund employs a single management fee structure, with the Sub-Fund paying all of its fees, costs and expenses (and its due proportion of any costs and expenses of the Company allocated to it) as a single flat fee. Fees and expenses taken into account in determining this single flat fee include, but are not limited to, the Manager's fee, Administrator/Custodian's fee, Registrar's fees, fees of the Service Agent, fees and expenses of the auditors, securities transaction fee, ordinary out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Manager or the Administrator/Custodian or their agents.

Management fee is 0.2% per annum of the net assets attributable to shareholders of the Sub-Fund is charged by the Manager, with a maximum rate of up to 3% per annum of the net assets attributable to shareholders of the Sub-Fund. The management fee is accrued daily and calculated as at each dealing day.

Management fee for the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024 and management fee payable as at 30 June 2025 and 2024 are set out below:

	2025	2024
	HKD	HKD
Management fee	1,171,492	995,983
Management fee payable	105,825	244,601

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

6. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES, INCLUDING THE CUSTODIAN, THE MANAGER AND THEIR CONNECTED PERSONS (CONTINUED)

(c) Amount due from Manager

The amount due from Manager representing receivable for transaction fee of investment handling fee and investment related charges to be reimbursed by the Manager to the Sub-Fund as at 30 June 2025 and 2024 are set out below:

	2025	2024
	HKD	HKD
Amount due from Manager	14,400	14,880

The cost of establishing the Company and the Sub-Fund was borne by the Manager and it confirms that it will not recharge the Sub-Fund for the establishment cost.

(d) Transaction fee and administration fee

Transaction fee comprise of investment handling fee and investment related charges. Investment handling fee pertain to fee charges on transaction made through the Custodian at HKD120 (2024: HKD120), per transaction.

The Sub-Fund had following transactions with the Custodian which were reimbursed by the Manager for the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024 and investment handling fee payable to the Custodian as at 30 June 2025 and 2024 are set out below:

	2025	2024
	HKD	HKD
Investment handling fee	50,280	55,680
Administration fee	96,300	24,000
Investment handling fee payable	17,400	22,440

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

6. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES, INCLUDING THE CUSTODIAN, THE MANAGER AND THEIR CONNECTED PERSONS (CONTINUED)

(d) Transaction fee and administration fee (continued)

There were no investment transactions with connected persons of the Manager during the year ended 30 June 2025.

During the year ended 30 June 2024, investment transactions with Connected Persons of the Manager are set out below:

value of purchases and	% of the Sub- Fund's total aggregate	Cii	% of the Sub- Fund's total commission	Average
				commission rate
HKD	transactions	HKD	the year	%
2024				
1,095,368	0.11%	876	0.32%	0.08%
	purchases and sales of investments HKD	value of purchases and sales of investments HKD Fund's total aggregate value of transactions	value of Fund's total aggregate sales of value of Commission investments HKD HKD	value of purchases and aggregate commission sales of value of Commission paid during investments HKD HKD Fund's total commission paid during the year

(e) Bank charge

Bank charge charged by the Bank of Communications (Hong Kong) Limited, the affiliate company of the Custodian, during the year are set out below:

	For the year ended 30 June 2025 HKD	For the year ended 30 June 2024 HKD
Bank charge	1,070	770

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

6. TRANSACTIONS WITH RELATED PARTIES, INCLUDING THE CUSTODIAN, THE MANAGER AND THEIR CONNECTED PERSONS (CONTINUED)

(f) Cash and cash equivalents and financial assets at fair value through profit or loss

Cash and cash equivalents included in the statement of financial position of the Sub-Fund were placed with Bank of Communications (Hong Kong) Limited, affiliate company of the Custodian as at 30 June 2025 and 2024. The bank balance comprises savings and current account with bank at market interest rates. The bank balance is deposited with creditworthy bank with no recent history of default.

Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss included in the statement of financial position of the Sub-Fund are held with the Custodian as at 30 June 2025 and 2024 are set out below:

	2025 HKD	2024 HKD
Cash and cash equivalents Financial assets at fair value through	1,975,343	2,191,117
profit or loss	625,936,546	563,401,824

(g) Transaction of Shares by the Connected Persons

During the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024, BCOM HSI ESG Tracking (CF) Fund, a connected person of the Custodian and Manager, have purchased and sold the shares of the Sub-Fund.

During the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024, purchases and sales of the Sub-Fund were 13,813,400 shares (2024: 227,485,100 shares) and 46,122,000 shares (2024: 23,962,600 shares) respectively. BCOM HSI ESG Tracking (CF) Fund was entitled to realised losses of HKD1,963,383 (2024: HKD13,983,755) from the transactions in shares of the Sub-Fund for the year ended 30 June 2025. The custodian itself is not entitled to any profits from the transactions in shares of the Sub-Fund for the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024.

As at 30 June 2025, 171,213,900 shares (2024: 203,522,500 shares) were held by BCOM HSI ESG Tracking (CF) Fund under trusteeship of the Custodian.

During the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024, GF Securities (Hong Kong) Brokerage Ltd, a connected person of the Manager, acts as a market intermediary of the Sub-Fund. During the year ended 30 June 2025, there were net purchase of 13,700 shares (2024: nil) of the Sub-Fund. GF Securities (Hong Kong) Brokerage Ltd who also acts as an agent of its own investors was not entitled to any profits from the transactions in shares of the Sub-Fund.

As at 30 June 2025, 13,900 shares (2024: 200 shares) were held by GF Securities (Hong Kong) Brokerage Ltd the connected person of the Manager, acting as a market intermediary.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

7. MAJOR NON-CASH TRANSACTIONS

Certain shares are issued/redeemed through an in-kind creation/redemption of an Index Basket with the remaining balances in cash.

During the year ended 30 June 2025, the Sub-Fund issued 8,400,000 shares (2024: 223,600,000 shares), totaling HKD19,982,760 (2024: HKD688,579,040) in exchange for Index Baskets consisting of investments valued at HKD19,957,154 (2024: HKD684,740,562) and the cash component. During the year ended 30 June 2025, the Sub-Fund redeemed 35,200,000 shares (2024: nil shares), totaling HKD111,274,080 (2024: HKD nil) in exchange for Index Baskets consisting of investments valued at HKD111,138,999 (2024: HKD nil) and the cash component.

8. TRANSACTION COSTS ON INVESTMENTS

Transaction costs on investments include SFC transaction levy, trading fee to Hong Kong Stock Exchange (HKEX), transaction fee paid to Custodian (Note 6(d)) and stamp duty on stock transaction incurred for purchases and sales of investments.

9. SOFT COMMISSION ARRANGEMENTS

For the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024, the Manager and its connected persons have not received any soft dollar commissions or entered into any soft dollar arrangements in respect of the management of the Sub-Fund. The Manager and its connected persons have not retained any cash rebates from any custodian or dealer.

10. DISTRIBUTIONS TO SHAREHOLDERS

The Manager may at its discretion distribute income to Shareholders, having regard to the Sub-Fund's net income after fees and costs. The Sub-Funds did not make any distribution for the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024.

11. TAXATION

(a) Hong Kong

No provision for Hong Kong profits tax has been made for the Sub-Fund as the dividend income and realised gain on disposal of investment of the Sub-Fund are excluded from the charge to profits tax under Section 14, Section 26 or Section 26A of the Hong Kong Inland Revenue Ordinance.

(b) PRC

The Sub-Fund has investments in shares of companies in PRC listed on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange ("H-shares"). Under the general tax provision of PRC Corporate Income Tax Law ("PRC CIT Law"), the non-PRC residents with no place of effective management, establishment or place of business in the PRC may be subject to 10% PRC withholding income tax ("WIT") on the capital gain derived from disposal of securities, unless exempt or reduced under current PRC tax laws and regulations or relevant tax treaties. No provision was made for taxation from such gains in the financial statements as the Manager believes that the taxation on capital gains derived from H-shares is not probable under the current enforcement environment.

Withholding income tax of 10% was charged on dividend income received from H-shares during the year.

For the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024, the withholding income tax on dividend income was charged at HKD679,871 (2024: HKD338,651). As at 30 June 2025, withholding tax payable are amounted to HKD15,766 (2024: 175,130).

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

12. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

As at 30 June 2025 and 2024, the Sub-Fund has no contingent liabilities.

13. NEGOTIABILITY OF ASSETS

As at 30 June 2025 and 2024, the Sub-Fund does not have any assets restricted by statutory or contractual requirement.

14. INVESTMENT LIMITATIONS AND PROHIBITIONS UNDER THE UT CODE

The UT Code allows the Sub-Fund to invest in constituent securities issued by a single issuer for more than 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets attributable to shareholders provided that:

- (a) the investment is limited to any constituent securities that each accounts for more than 10% of the weighting of the index; and
- (b) the Sub-Fund's holding of any such constituent securities may not exceed their respective weightings in the index, except where weightings are exceeded as a result of changes in the composition of the index and the excess is only transitional and temporary in nature.

There were no constituent securities that individually accounted for more than 10% of the net assets attributable to shareholders of the Sub-Fund and their respective weightings of the Index as at 30 June 2025 and 2024.

Unless otherwise exempted or waived, the Manager and the Custodian have confirmed that the Sub-Fund has complied with the relevant requirements during the year ended 30 June 2025 and 2024.

15. SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Manager makes the strategic resource allocations on behalf of the Sub-Fund and has determined the operating segments based on the reports reviewed which are used to make strategic decisions.

The Manager considers that the Sub-Fund has a single operating segment which is investing in securities to achieve the investment objectives of the Sub-Fund. The objective of the Sub-Fund is to provide investment results that, before deduction of fees and expenses, closely correspond to the performance of the Index.

The internal financial information used by the Manager for the Sub-Fund's assets, liabilities and performance is the same as that disclosed in the statement of net assets attributable to shareholders and the statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

The Sub-Fund is domiciled in Hong Kong. The majority of the Sub-Fund's income is derived from investments in securities of the tracked Index.

16. EVENTS AFTER THE STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION DATE

Subsequent to 30 June 2025 and up to the date of authorisation of these financial statements, there are redemption of 3,600,000 shares, amounting to HKD12,740,040 respectively.

17. APPROVAL OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The financial statements were approved and authorised for issue by the Directors and the Manager on 27 October 2025.

INVESTMENT PORTFOLIO (UNAUDITED)

As at 30 June 2025

	Holdings	Fair value HKD	% of net assets
Listed equities			
Hong Kong			
AIA GROUP LTD	729,654	51,367,642	8.15%
ALIBABA GROUP HOLDING LTD	429,213	47,127,587	7.48%
ALIBABA HEALTH INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY LTD	173,977	824,651	0.13%
ANTA SPORTS PRODUCTS LTD	322,528	30,478,896	4.84%
BAIDU INC	138,359	11,546,059	1.83%
BANK OF CHINA LTD	284,733	1,298,382	0.21%
BOC HONG KONG HOLDINGS LTD	467,699	15,948,536	2.53%
BUDWEISER BREWING CO APAC LTD	813,852	6,323,630	1.00%
BYD CO LTD*	19,257	2,358,983	0.37%
BYD ELECTRONIC INTERNATIONAL CO LTD	8,249	262,318	0.04%
CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK CORP	834,741	6,611,149	1.05%
CHINA LIFE INSURANCE CO LTD	75,839	1,428,807	0.23%
CHINA MENGNIU DAIRY CO LTD	66,289	1,067,253	0.17%
CHINA MERCHANTS BANK CO LTD	35,903	1,969,280	0.31%
CHINA MOBILE LTD	281,407	24,510,550	3.89%
CHINA OVERSEAS LAND & INVESTMENT LTD	174,978	2,383,200	0.38%
CHINA RESOURCES BEER HOLDINGS CO LTD	24,210	605,250	0.10%
CHINA RESOURCES LAND LTD	30,974	823,908	0.13%
CHINA RESOURCES MIXC LIFESTYLE SERVICES LTD	30,440	1,155,198	0.18%
CHINA UNICOM HONG KONG LTD	136,950	1,273,635	0.20%
CHOW TAI FOOK JEWELLERY GROUP LTD	391,879	5,259,016	0.83%
CK ASSET HOLDINGS LTD	74,530	2,578,738	0.41%
CK HUTCHISON HOLDINGS LTD	171,708	8,293,496	1.32%
CK INFRASTRUCTURE HOLDINGS LTD	18,670	969,907	0.15%
CSPC PHARMACEUTICAL GROUP LTD	12,122	93,339	0.01%
ENN ENERGY HOLDINGS LTD	52,776	3,309,055	0.53%
GALAXY ENTERTAINMENT GROUP LTD	13,904	484,554	0.08%
GEELY AUTOMOBILE HOLDINGS LTD	971,903	15,511,572	2.46%
HAIER SMART HOME CO LTD	13,009	292,052	0.05%
HANG LUNG PROPERTIES LTD	110,621	828,551	0.13%
HANG SENG BANK LTD	87,042	10,236,139	1.62%
HANSOH PHARMACEUTICAL GROUP CO LTD	4,760	141,610	0.02%
HENDERSON LAND DEVELOPMENT CO LTD	32,395	889,243	0.14%
HENGAN INTERNATIONAL GROUP CO LTD	20,776	468,499	0.07%
HONG KONG & CHINA GAS CO LTD	1,895,659	12,492,393	1.98%
HONG KONG EXCHANGES & CLEARING LTD	123,655	51,786,714	8.22%
HSBC HOLDINGS PLC	272,025	25,828,774	4.10%
INDUSTRIAL & COMMERCIAL BANK OF CHINA LTD	404,442	2,515,629	0.40%

^{*} The Sub-Fund's holding included 7,702 capitalisation shares and 5,135 bonus shares. These shares were issued pursuant to BYD Company's announcement dated 22 April 2025, whereby, on the ex-date of 10 June 2025, the Company declared a distribution of 8 bonus shares for every 10 shares held, along with 12 capitalisation shares for every 10 shares held.

INVESTMENT PORTFOLIO (UNAUDITED) (CONTINUED)

As at 30 June 2025

Holdi	Fair value % of net lings HKD assets
Listed equities	
Hong Kong	
JD HEALTH INTERNATIONAL INC 31,	,414 1,350,802 0.21%
JD.COM INC 12,	2,797 1,636,736 0.26%
·	2,125 1,400,513 0.22%
·	9,337 7,529,755 1.19%
·	5,265 1,740,355 0.28%
·	2,238 7,990,267 1.27%
LINK REIT 193,	,698 8,115,946 1.29%
LONGFOR GROUP HOLDINGS LTD 47,	',437 439,267 0.07%
·	5,300 18,331,390 2.91%
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	2,800 208,460 0.03%
·	5,481 4,130,764 0.66%
·	3,977 29,324,147 4.65%
·	5,723 4,076,874 0.65%
•	3,066,327 0.49%
	7,836 2,379,322 0.38%
PING AN INSURANCE GROUP CO OF CHINA LTD 1,052,	2,483 52,466,278 8.32%
	5,278,751 0.84%
CORP	7,042 314,777 0.05%
	,774 6,906,589 1.10%
•	,960 78,690 0.01%
	,838 1,136,582 0.18%
SUN HUNG KAI PROPERTIES LTD 73,	,403 6,609,940 1.05%
	,968 899,331 0.14%
	1,584 1,085,999 0.17%
TENCENT HOLDINGS LTD 96,	7.72%
TINGYI CAYMAN ISLANDS HOLDING CORP 24,	,615 283,073 0.05%
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	7,215 3,290,040 0.52%
•	,616 1,123,675 0.18%
WUXI APPTEC CO LTD 35,	,004 2,753,065 0.44%
·	9,698,316 1.54%
XIAOMI CORP 620,	,688 37,210,246 5.90%
XINYI GLASS HOLDINGS LTD 20,	,304 153,092 0.02%
XINYI SOLAR HOLDINGS LTD 72,	,364 180,186 0.03%
ZHONGSHENG GROUP HOLDINGS LTD 153,	,015 1,851,482 0.29%
ZTO EXPRESS CAYMAN INC 20,	2,866,950 0.46%
Total investment portfolio (Cost: HKD554,417,447)	625,936,546 99.31%
Other net assets	4,375,489 0.69%
Total net assets attributable to shareholders	630,312,035 100.00%

MOVEMENTS IN INVESTMENT PORTFOLIO (UNAUDITED)

For the year ended 30 June 2025

	Holding as			
	at 1 July 2024	Additions	Disposals	Holding as at 30 June 2025
Listed equities				
Hong Kong				
AIA GROUP LTD	824,136	235,021	(329,503)	729,654
ALIBABA GROUP HOLDING LTD	307,132	359,490	(237,409)	429,213
ALIBABA HEALTH INFORMATION	391,916	159,725	(377,664)	173,977
TECHNOLOGY LTD				
ANTA SPORTS PRODUCTS LTD	210,179	193,719	(81,370)	322,528
BAIDU INC	70,299	96,297	(28,237)	138,359
BANK OF CHINA LTD	1,388,259	184,223	(1,287,749)	284,733
BOC HONG KONG HOLDINGS LTD	384,005	227,827	(144,133)	467,699
BUDWEISER BREWING CO APAC LTD	240,869	661,985	(89,002)	813,852
BYD CO LTD	22,467	19,737	(22,947)	19,257
BYD ELECTRONIC INTERNATIONAL CO LTD	39,220	4,551	(35,522)	8,249
CHINA CONSTRUCTION BANK CORP	2,360,291	335,519	(1,861,069)	834,741
CHINA LIFE INSURANCE CO LTD	273,535	40,795	(238,491)	75,839
CHINA MENGNIU DAIRY CO LTD	43,159	40,727	(17,597)	66,289
CHINA MERCHANTS BANK CO LTD	109,986	17,346	(91,429)	35,903
CHINA MOBILE LTD	136,374	211,930	(66,897)	281,407
CHINA OVERSEAS LAND & INVESTMENT LTD	780,880	97,664	(703,566)	174,978
CHINA RESOURCES BEER HOLDINGS CO LTD	27,021	8,021	(10,832)	24,210
CHINA RESOURCES LAND LTD	161,529	90,306	(220,861)	30,974
CHINA RESOURCES MIXC LIFESTYLE SERVICES LTD	162,508	13,629	(145,697)	30,440
CHINA UNICOM HONG KONG LTD	82,623	99,201	(44,874)	136,950
CHOW TAI FOOK JEWELLERY GROUP LTD	353,968	169,281	(131,370)	391,879
CK ASSET HOLDINGS LTD	291,665	72,137	(289,272)	74,530
CK HUTCHISON HOLDINGS LTD	50,258	154,951	(33,501)	171,708
CK INFRASTRUCTURE HOLDINGS LTD	9,348	12,366	(3,044)	18,670
CSPC PHARMACEUTICAL GROUP LTD	119,841	22,753	(130,472)	12,122
ENN ENERGY HOLDINGS LTD	33,540	57,896	(38,660)	52,776
GALAXY ENTERTAINMENT GROUP LTD	44,653	4,790	(35,539)	13,904
GEELY AUTOMOBILE HOLDINGS LTD	848,627	462,819	(339,543)	971,903
HAIER SMART HOME CO LTD	43,309	2,917	(33,217)	13,009
HANG LUNG PROPERTIES LTD	394,799	84,571	(368,749)	110,621
HANG SENG BANK LTD	93,609	35,076	(41,643)	87,042
HANSOH PHARMACEUTICAL GROUP CO LTD	44,574	9,763	(49,577)	4,760
HENDERSON LAND DEVELOPMENT CO LTD	203,292	16,024	(186,921)	32,395
HENGAN INTERNATIONAL GROUP CO LTD	11,004	13,437	(3,665)	20,776
HONG KONG & CHINA GAS CO LTD	604,714	1,604,475	(313,530)	1,895,659
HONG KONG EXCHANGES & CLEARING LTD	157,116	74,057	(107,518)	123,655
HSBC HOLDINGS PLC	354,749	52,162	(134,886)	272,025
INDUSTRIAL & COMMERCIAL BANK OF CHINA LTD	1,238,699	203,286	(1,037,543)	404,442

MOVEMENTS IN INVESTMENT PORTFOLIO (UNAUDITED) (CONTINUED)

For the year ended 30 June 2025

	Holding as at 1 July 2024	Additions	Disposals	Holding as at 30 June 2025
Listed equities				
Hong Kong				
JD HEALTH INTERNATIONAL INC	90,233	13,865	(72,684)	31,414
JD.COM INC	38,114	7,016	(32,333)	12,797
KUAISHOU TECHNOLOGY	-	67,178	(45,053)	22,125
LENOVO GROUP LTD	967,838	242,441	(410,942)	799,337
LI AUTO INC	128,002	10,160	(121,897)	16,265
LI NING CO LTD	444,805	222,000	(194,567)	472,238
LINK REIT	709,450	189,451	(705,203)	193,698
LONGFOR GROUP HOLDINGS LTD	300,093	36,723	(289,379)	47,437
MEITUAN	256,558	27,475	(137,733)	146,300
MIDEA GROUP CO LTD	-	2,800	-	2,800
MTR CORP LTD	162,645	39,014	(55,178)	146,481
NETEASE INC	87,876	93,809	(42,708)	138,977
NEW ORIENTAL EDUCATION & TECHNOLOGY GROUP INC	-	101,372	(4,649)	96,723
NEW WORLD DEVELOPMENT CO LTD	216,266	25,938	(242,204)	0
NONGFU SPRING CO LTD	54,018	42,740	(20,291)	76,467
ORIENT OVERSEAS INTERNATIONAL LTD	11,447	10,458	(4,069)	17,836
PING AN INSURANCE GROUP CO OF CHINA LTD	955,124	492,523	(395,164)	1,052,483
SANDS CHINA LTD	343,420	160,907	(181,270)	323,057
SEMICONDUCTOR MANUFACTURING	50,984	7,444	(51,386)	7,042
INTERNATIONAL CORP	,	,	() /	
SHENZHOU INTERNATIONAL GROUP HOLDINGS LTD	123,786	52,147	(52,159)	123,774
SINO BIOPHARMACEUTICAL LTD	145,799	9,969	(140,808)	14,960
SINOPHARM GROUP CO LTD	173,265	40,446	(151,873)	61,838
SUN HUNG KAI PROPERTIES LTD	300,389	41,880	(268,866)	73,403
SUNNY OPTICAL TECHNOLOGY GROUP CO LTD	22,173	3,080	(12,285)	12,968
TECHTRONIC INDUSTRIES CO LTD	39,106	7,053	(33,575)	12,584
TENCENT HOLDINGS LTD	128,560	21,014	(52,786)	96,788
TINGYI CAYMAN ISLANDS HOLDING CORP	23,485	8,801	(7,671)	24,615
TRIP.COM GROUP LTD	5,742	3,588	(2,115)	7,215
WHARF REAL ESTATE INVESTMENT CO LTD	222,077	32,760	(204,221)	50,616
WUXI APPTEC CO LTD	81,170	14,829	(60,995)	35,004
WUXI BIOLOGICS CAYMAN INC	870,101	172,055	(664,054)	378,102
XIAOMI CORP	1,534,171	157,321	(1,070,804)	620,688
XINYI GLASS HOLDINGS LTD	41,057	4,531	(25,284)	20,304
XINYI SOLAR HOLDINGS LTD	132,350	9,218	(69,204)	72,364
ZHONGSHENG GROUP HOLDINGS LTD	178,446	68,967	(94,398)	153,015
ZTO EXPRESS CAYMAN INC	-	20,700	-	20,700

MOVEMENTS IN INVESTMENT PORTFOLIO (UNAUDITED) (CONTINUED)

For the year ended 30 June 2025

% of holdings as at 30 June 2025

Listed equities

Hong Kong 100

Total listed investment 100

PERFORMANCE TABLE (UNAUDITED)

Net assets attributable to shareholders

	Net assets attributable to shareholders HKD	Net assets attributable to shareholders per share HKD
As at 30 June 2025	630,312,035	3.5651
As at 30 June 2024*	567,977,843	2.4231
As at 30 June 2023	4,668,747	2.9180
Highest and lowest net assets attributable to shareholders per share		
	Highest net assets attributable to shareholders per share HKD	Lowest net assets attributable to shareholders per share HKD
For the year ended 30 June 2025	3.6159	2.3083
For the year ended 30 June 2024*	3.1364	2.2069
For the period from 5 October 2022 (date of commencement of operations) to 30 June 2023	3.5878	2.2138

^{*30} June 2024 is not a business day, all published net asset value per unit data is on 28 June 2024.

MANAGEMENT AND ADMINISTRATION

Manager

E Fund Management (Hong Kong) Co., Limited Suites 3501-02, 35/F
Two International Finance Centre
8 Finance Street, Central
Hong Kong

Administrator and Custodian

Bank of Communications Trustee Limited 1/F., Far East Consortium Building 121 Des Voeux Road Central Hong Kong

Registrar

Tricor Investor Services Limited 17/F, Far East Finance Centre 16 Harcourt Road Hong Kong

Service Agent or Conversion Agent

HK Conversion Agency Services Limited 1/F, One & Two Exchange Square 8 Connaught Place Central Hong Kong

Directors of the Company

SHI Feng WANG Fei

Directors of the Manager

MA Jun
LOU Lizhou
WU Xinrong
FAN Yue
HUANG Gaohui
SONG Kun (Resigned on 4 November 2024)
Wang Xue
CHEN Liyuan (Resigned on 15 July 2025)
QIU Yihua (Appointed on 4 November 2024)
WU Di (Appointed on 4 November 2024)
LIU Shuoling (Appointed on 15 July 2025)

Participating Dealer(s)#

Market Maker(s)#

Listing Agent

GF Capital (Hong Kong) Limited 29-30/F, Li Po Chun Chambers 189 Des Voeux Road Central Hong Kong

Legal Counsel to the Manager

Simmons & Simmons 30th Floor One Taikoo Place 979 King's Road Hong Kong

Deacons 5/F, Alexandra House 18 Chater Road Central Hong Kong

Auditor

PricewaterhouseCoopers Certified Public Accountant Registered Public Interest Entity Auditor 22/F, Prince's Building, 10 Charter Road Central Hong Kong

[#] Please refer to the Manager's website and the website of the HKEX for the latest lists of Market Makers and Participating Dealers for each of the Sub-Fund(s).